Chairman’s Initials

Date: 


MINUTES of the meeting of BOBBINGTON PARISH COUNCIL held on Wednesday 15 July 2015 in Bobbington Village Hall at 7:30pm
PRESENT: 
Councillor: Mrs. J Humphries (Chairman) 
County Councillor: B Edwards

District Councillor: R McCardle

Councillors: W J Snelson, Mrs. L Jones, R Lewis, Mrs. I Rees, M 

Snelson, Mrs. J Stanton, 
Victoria Morris – Clerk to the Council 
John Lancaster (“JL”) (Housing Enabling officer), Charlie Riley (Housing Plus) and Jen Lawton (South Staffordshire Council)
2 members of the public
1113. APOLOGIES: 

There were no apologies for non-attendance.
1114. Mr. T Rees
The Chairman wished to record, with extreme sadness, the recent passing of Mr Trevor Rees, former Councillor and Chairman of Bobbington Parish Council. The Council’s best wishes and thoughts were passed to Cllr. Mrs Rees and her family.
1115. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST:

Cllr. W J Snelson declared an interest in 1117e.
1116. MINUTES: 
RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting of Bobbington Parish Council held on 17 June 2015, a copy having previously been circulated to each member of the Council, be approved.

1117. MATTERS ARISING:
a. Speed enforcement update
No further information had been received from the Police or Staffordshire Highways. The Clerk had received further information from the gentleman, who had the speeding charges dropped, which it was agreed would be passed around. A discussion followed as to the regulations with respect to fixed and mobile cameras and the distance required before a mobile camera. During the discussion the gentleman concerned arrived at the meeting.
It was reported that he had been caught speeding by a mobile camera in Halfpenny Green. He challenged the legality on the grounds of the distance of the reduced speed area, the lack of signage, obstructions to signage and locations of signs. This resulted in the case being listed at court. He then received a letter from the CPS, stating they had insufficient information and would not be pursuing the case.

A discussion followed. It was suggested that additional signing could be used, e.g. 30mph signs on wheelie bins, which have been provided by the police in some local parishes. It was agreed that the previous Parish Council had worked hard to reduce the speeding, and it had taken many years to achieve the current position, therefore, the current council should persevere.

The Clerk was asked to write to the legal department at the County Council, informing them of the issues and seeking clarification as to whether the limits could currently be enforced, and if not, what systems they could put in place to correct this.
b. Tree update

Cllr. M Snelson is in contact with the District Council, the jobs are listed for inspection.
c. Brantley Crescent update

Dog bins and fouling signs are in place, the road signs have been repositioned and the general area has been tidied up. There is still an issues with one property in particular.
d. Royal Oak Car Park
It was noted that work appeared to have started on the development of the building. The car park area was still of concern and several complaints were noted. It is understood from Marstons, that the car park area was sold with the pub, and therefore, Marstons are no longer responsible. 
It was noted that the grass was very overgrown, the remains of the bonfire were still in situ and the garage area was becoming increasingly untidy. The Clerk agreed to contact Lucy MacDonald, (South Staffordshire Council) for an enforcement review.

e. Wolverhampton Halfpenny Green Airport
Cllr. Mrs. Rees reported having spoken to several different people in the village with respect to the problems reported at the last meeting, however, there didn’t appear to be any overriding issues. As such, she had spoken to Mr McKinnon, who confirmed there had been a number of complaints between June and September, however, mostly from one individual whom he had spoken to personally. He confirmed that the airport are keen to be part of the Community, so act on all complaints.
Cllr. Mrs. Stanton stated that she hadn’t previously had a problem, however, a few weeks back there were some very low flying aircraft, the numbers for which were easily visible.
A discussion followed, after which it was agreed that all present would review and record incidents of low flying / problematic aircraft for further discussion at the September meeting – which should highlight whether it was isolated incidents or not.
f. Affordable Housing

For the benefit of the new Councillors, John Lancaster gave a brief overview of the process and findings to date.
Talks are ongoing with three land owners - two sites agreed at the last discussion and a third where the land owner has approached Housing Plus, to ask whether they would be interested in developing the site. There are currently access problems with one site, however, Highways are being consulted with respect to the issues. The landowner of the second site has been in talks with a planning consultant to discuss the possibility of a private development. John confirmed this would not be possible given the location of the site.

Concerns were raised with respect to the possible right of tenants to buy the properties in the future . It was confirmed that under current legislation there is no right to buy exception site housing, however, guarantees could not be provided that this wouldn't change. Various other issues and concerns were briefly discussed.

Subject to the responses of the land owners, the next step would be a public consultation, where all plans, a sketch scheme and proposals would be available for all to see. This event would normally be held on a Friday afternoon into a Saturday morning or on a weekday until 8pm, to give as many people as possible the chance to attend. A discussion followed as to what is disclosed at such consultations, it was agreed by the majority, and supported by John and Charlie, that full disclosure is preferable as it demonstrates the thought process therefore,  eliminating some of the public questions.
1118. HIGHWAY MATTERS 
It was noted that a 50mph sign was lying on the grass verge, on the way out of Halfpenny Green towards Bobbington, the Clerk agreed to report it to Highways.

Concerns were raised with respect to the number of cycling clubs and cyclists using the surrounding roads for time trials, races and practice. Cllr. Lewis reported that he had spoken with the Clerk one Saturday morning and contacted Halesowen Cycling Club with respect to a number of signs that had gone up in the village concerning a cycling event the next day. It later transpired, that the event had already taken place and most of the signs removed, however, there is a general concern amongst many in the village. 
A discussion followed. Given the fatality in Enville last year, parishioners are concerned that there will be more, especially given the large numbers of agricultural equipment on the roads due to harvest time. There are several clubs using the surrounding roads, with sometimes 30-40 cyclists each evening. Some of the events are marshalled but not all, often the cyclists (particularly those in time trials) appear to exceed the speed limit. There is a major concern with respect to Six Ashes Road (towards Six Ashes), Whittimere Lane and Gospel Ash Road due to the width of the roads and the number of bends. Cyclists often ride more than 2 abreast. It was agreed a joint effort was needed by all Village organisations, e.g. Village Hall, Royal Oak, Haven nurseries / Farthingdales. The Clerk agreed to contact PCSO T Nicolls and the local cycling clubs and express concern.
Cllr. Mrs. Jones reported that the hedge / undergrowth adjacent to the pavement from the Red Lion to the school was very overgrown, with a lot of nettles and brambles in the undergrowth. Cllr. Snelson, agreed to take a look and rectify the problem if needed, although it was noted there are strict cutting times with respect to hedges unless they pose a safety risk.

Several complaints had been received in respect of the parking outside Corbett School in recent weeks. Two occasions had been noted, both in respect of end of term events, where parents and family were in attendance. Although, a field opposite the school had been made available for off road parking, this had not been used, as a result cars had been parked from Meadow Cottage to beyond Bannock Burn with few passing places. The Clerk agreed to raise the concerns with Mrs. Southall. It was suggested that if Cllr. M Snelson was made aware of the timings of such events, traffic could be encouraged to park on the field. It was also suggested that parents be informed/reminded of the alternative parking arrangements.
A letter had been received with respect to a survey seeking opinions of Winter Maintenance of Highways – the Chairman agreed to complete it on behalf of the Parish.
1119. REPORTS FROM COMMITTEE REPRESENTATIVES
Village Hall
The committee are trying to procure new signs, which should be in place by the end of September. There have been no changes in the main hirers of the hall during the last year. The year-end figures showed a break even position.

The “available for hire” sign on the car park has been replaced, Bobbington is now spelt correctly!
Corbett School 
The end of term is imminent, one teacher will be leaving, however, a replacement has been found.
The recent religious inspection has also rated the school as outstanding across all areas.
Pupil numbers are up. In some year groups the school is now full. Mrs. Southall, is concerned, particularly, as a child who has recently moved into the village is unable to move to the school, as her year group is full.

A new shed should be installed during the summer holidays. The Governors / trustees are in the final stages of the planning – determining which doors and shutters should be used.

Cllr. Edwards reminded both the School PTA and the Village Hall committee that “project money” was available from the County, should any projects be undertaken or any groups require additional equipment etc.
Church of the Holy Cross 
The Reverend Jeanette has returned from her 3 month study leave.

1120. PUBLIC QUESTION TIME

There were no further questions from the public present.
1121. FINANCE
a. Consols

The Clerk had received a cheque in respect of the “Consols” in the sum of £29.72. Historically, the cost of cashing in this investment was in excess of the investment, however, it appeared they have now matured. It was agreed the funds would be paid into the bank account.
1122. PLANNING MATTERS
There were no planning matters to report.

1123. AIRFIELD MATTERS
Nothing further to report.
1124. CORRESPONDENCE
EE email re new technology to improve mobile coverage
Blakelands fireworks 1/8/15, 15/8/15, 28/8/15, 29/8/15

AEF – Check membership not overlooked or request to reconsider decision

National Village Hall forum press release

Staffordshire and Stoke on Trent archives and heritage newsletter and consultation

Matthew Ellis – Police Crime Commissioner – SPACE Childrens school holidays 11-17 year olds – 20 July to 4 September

Staffordshire Police Crime statistics 17 June 2015 to 13 July 2015

Circulated by email prior to the meeting:-
South Staffordshire Community Voluntary Action – 19/6/15

South Staffordshire Community Voluntary Action – Celebration event 4/09/15

1125. ANY OTHER BUSINESS
It was agreed that the next meeting would be held on the 23 September 2015 as opposed to 16 September 2015, as originally planned.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING 23 September 2015
Meeting Closed 
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